
UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

ACADEMIC QUALITY AND STANDARDS COMMITTEE
28 JANUARY 2015
APPROVED MINUTES

	Chair
	Dr Peter Luther, Deputy Dean (Education) (Humanities)


	Present
	Dr Joanne Andrews, Professor Roderick Main, Dr Dominic Micklewright, Ms Claire Nixon, Dr David Penman, Mr Alin Petcu, Professor David Pevalin, Dr Chris Saker, Mr Michael Spencer, Mr Gareth Thomas


	Apologies
	Ms Sian Johnson-James, Professor Aletta Norval, Mr Gary Richardson


	Secretary
	Ms Liz Laws, Senior Academic Standards and Partnerships Manager


	In attendance
	Mr Neil Bamber, Dr Emma Dollard, Mr David Stanbury


	GENERAL BUSINESS
	

	
	

	INTRODUCTION AND ANNOUNCEMENTS
	

	
	

	Noted
	The Chair welcomed David Stanbury, Director of Employability to the meeting.  Mr Stanbury had been invited to the meeting to join the discussions over agenda items 12 and 19, which related to progress following the SUMS review on the strategic challenges for work-based learning, and to the introduction of a placement year module.  Neil Bamber, Students’ Union, was also welcomed and had been invited as Gary Richardson was unable to attend.
	15/1 

	
	

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS
	

	
	
	

	The following items were starred for discussion in addition to the circulated agenda:  4, 19

	15/2 

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	
	

	Approved
	Without discussion, those items not already starred on the agenda or indicated at the meeting.
	15/3 

	
	
	

	Minutes of meeting held on 15 OCTOBER 2014 (AQSC/15/01)
	

	
	

	Approved
	Minutes of the meeting held on 15 October 2014 subject to the following amendments:


	15/4 

	Reported
	Minute 14/277

The following new course had been reported as being introduced in the Department of Literature, Film and Theatre Studies.  This was corrected to the Centre for Interdisciplinary Studies (within the School of Philosophy and Art History).

· BA Latin American Studies (3 year internal transfer only)


	15/5 


	Reported
	Minute 14/278

The following approval of new courses for publicity purposes only (Part 1) had been reported as being introduced from October 2014.  The course would, however, be starting from October 2015.

· BA Global History (3 year)

· BA Global History (Including Year Abroad)


	15/6 

	
	Minute 14/301

It was confirmed that the Periodic Review event which took place on 1 May 2014 had considered postgraduate provision in the Department of Government.
	15/7 

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	There were no matters arising that were not covered elsewhere on the agenda.
	15/8 

	
	
	

	REPORT ON CHAIRS ACTION (AQSC/15/2)
	

	
	

	Received
	A report of action taken by the Chair and Committee since its last meeting to approve the following items on behalf of the Committee.
	15/9 

	
	
	

	Approval of new courses
	

	
	
	

	Department of Government (Faculty of Social Sciences)
	

	Reported
	The following placement year course had been approved for current students only, and would not be advertised to applicants as 2014/15 was the last year in which students would be admitted to the course:

Department of Government

· BA Politics and Law (Including Placement Year)

	15/10 

	Reported
	Since the report of Chair’s Action had been submitted, the Chair of AQSC had also approved the following courses:
Department of Government

· BA Politics with Human Rights (Including Placement Year)
· BA International Development (Including Placement Year) (1)
(1) The BA International Development (Including Placement Year) had been approved for current students only, and would not be advertised to new applicants as the course was no longer admitting.
	15/11 

	
	
	

	SECTION A – EDUCATION STRATEGY AND POLICY
	

	
	
	

	QUALITY ASSURANCE AGENCY HIGHER EDUCATION REVIEW
	

	
	
	

	Received
	An oral report from the Deputy Academic Registrar (Academic Standards and Partnerships) on the QAA Higher Education Review which had taken place at the University in December 2014.

	15/12 


	Reported
	The draft report from the QAA had been received, indicating that the University had met all the expectations, and had been commended on the enhancement of student learning opportunities.  The report highlighted significant areas of good practice, and made recommendations for improvements.  The Committee noted that it would also be important to follow-up on any other comments in the report which would lead to further enhancements which were not linked to a stated recommendation.  The final report would be published at the end of February 2015.  The Action Plan would be submitted to AQSC and Education Committee in March 2015.  Thanks were noted to all those involved either directly or indirectly in the Review.
	15/13 

	
	
	

	QAA CONSULTATION ON QUALIFICATION CHARACTERISTICS STATEMENTS (AQSC/15/3)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The QAA’s drafts of new and revised qualification characteristic statements for Foundation degrees, Master’s degrees, Doctoral Degrees, and degrees awarded by two or more degree-awarding bodies.


	15/14 

	Reported
	An initial review by the Academic Standards and Partnerships Office (ASPO) and Deans of Academic Partnerships showed that the University was compliant with the revised statement in relation to degrees awarded by two or more degree-awarding bodies.  ASPO would ensure that terminology was reviewed to ensure it remained appropriate.


	15/15 

	Reported
	Members of AQSC were invited to send comments to ASPO by 10 March 2015 in order for a response to the consultation to be submitted to the QAA.
	15/16 

	
	
	

	ACADEMIC STANDARDS AND PARTNERSHIPS REPORT (AQSC/15/4)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report from the Academic Standards and Partnerships Office on internal and external developments relating to academic quality and standards.


	15/17 

	Reported
	The QAA had published a revised version of the UK Frameworks for higher education qualifications, which are the principal national reference points for academic standards in higher education and are formal components of Part A:  Setting and Maintaining Academic Standards of the UK Quality Code for Higher Education.  The revised Framework will inform curriculum development, monitoring and review from 2015.

	15/18 

	
	The QAA had published revised versions of subject benchmark statements for nine subjects.  Copies had been circulated to Heads of Department to ensure the new statements were used to inform curriculum development, monitoring and review.

	15/19 

	
	The Higher Education Funding Council for England (HEFCE) had established a Steering Group which would lead and shape the debate about how best quality assessment should be conducted in the future. The Group would be gathering intelligence on the operation of quality assessment in other international systems and in other sectors within the UK.  The Quality Assurance Agency for Higher Education (QAA) conducted quality assessment in the UK under contract to the UK funding bodies.  Based on the feedback received via the Steering Group review, HEFCE would be inviting tenders under a joint procurement exercise.  Any new arrangements were due to operate from September 2017.  Information would also be submitted to Education Committee for discussion in due course.
	15/20 

	
	
	

	POSTGRADUATE RESEARCH MILESTONES (AQSC/15/5)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A proposal to introduce Faculty-specific PhD Standard Milestones, which were intended to be used as minimum thresholds to monitor progression, to highlight issues at an early stage, and to ensure consistency across departments.

	15/21 

	Reported
	The Faculty-specific milestones documents were created using existing documentation outlining progression criteria and in consultation with each of the Deputy Deans (Education). The documents were circulated to representatives from each of the faculties for feedback, ahead of submission to the Faculty Education Committee. Following a recommendation from the Science and Health Faculty Education Committee in November, the paper was circulated to all Graduate Directors for comment ahead of being submitted to AQSC. Consultation was also being undertaken with partners who offer postgraduate research provision, with the view to creating additional, partner-specific standard milestones.


	15/22 

	Noted
	The milestones had been designed to allow flexibility for departments to adapt as appropriate.  If they wished to, departments were able to incorporate other forms of progress monitoring, for example frequency of meetings with supervisors.  Exceptional variations could be approved by the PVC (Education) on recommendation from the relevant Deputy Dean (Education).

	15/23 

	
	Stipulations to ‘produce x draft chapters / papers’, where the department would be specifying ‘x’, would need to be carefully worded to ensure the milestone was meaningful and effective.

	15/24 

	
	The Training Needs Analysis was under review to ensure the frequency and format remained effective and timely.  The Committee noted the importance of training for supervisors, and of clear guidance for students to ensure they received appropriate skills training at the right time.


	15/25 

	Recommended to Education Committee
	The proposed Postgraduate Research Milestones should be recommended to Senate to be adopted in all departments with effect from the 2015/16 academic year.
	15/26 

	
	
	

	ACCREDITATION OF PRIOR LEARNING POLICY FOR POSTGRADUATE RESEARCH PROVISION (AQSC/15/6)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A proposal to revise the Policy and Procedure for the Accreditation of Prior (experiential) Learning to incorporate applications from research students.

	15/27 

	Reported
	The proposal had been made in consultation with the Dean of Postgraduate Research and Education, the Dean of Academic Partnerships and each of the Deputy Deans (Education).

	15/28 


	Recommended to Education Committee
	The revised policy should be recommended to Senate subject to amendments to ensure:

· wording was included which made clear which awards the policy applied to

· areas of the policy which applied to both taught and research provision was suitable to both (for example references to where recognition was to be of credit and modules, compared to a reduction in the minimum period)
· the policy on re-use of credit was clear and set out effectively.
	15/29 

	
	
	

	WORK-BASED LEARNING UPDATE (AQSC/15/7)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	An update on developments and planned actions relating to work-based learning subsequent to the SUMS Strategic Review which was reported to AQSC in June 2014.

	15/30 

	Reported
	AQSC had recommended that the academic lead for WBL should be the PVC (Education), with operational management by the Director of Employability.  The Committee had also recommended that a project proposal, championed by the PVC (Education), be made to develop the plan for shaping the future of work-based learning at the University.

	15/31 

	
	The PVC (Education), in consultation with the Director of Employability and Academic Registrar, had agreed that the project would be progressed by a project Steering Group and three Task and Finish Groups:  (1) Curriculum development (policy framework and implementation); (2) Resource modelling; and (3) IT infrastructure.  Membership of the groups had been finalised, and the first meetings were due to be held in the spring term.
	15/32 

	
	
	

	SECTION B – ACADEMIC BUSINESS
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	The reports from Faculty Education Committees recorded discussions relating to External Examiner reports and Annual Review of Courses.  These items were discussed under item 17 and 18 of the AQSC agenda, and are recorded under those items in these minutes.
	15/33 

	
	
	

	FACULTY OF HUMANITIES (AQSC/15/8)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report from the Faculty Education Committee (Humanities) held on 26 November 2014.
	15/34 

	
	
	

	Periodic Review
	

	
	
	

	East 15 Acting School
	

	Resolved
	The following undergraduate and postgraduate courses in the East 15 Acting School should continue until the next cycle of periodic review, subject to the Chair and Deputy Chair’s receipt and approval of the periodic review report.

	15/35 


	Resolved
	Secretary’s note:

Following the meeting, the Chair and Deputy Chair received and considered the report of the periodic review event, and were content to approve the continuation of the courses listed below:

· Cert HE Theatre Arts

· BA (Hons) Acting

· BA (Hons) Acting and Contemporary Theatre

· BA (Hons) Acting and Stage Combat

· BA (Hons) Acting and Community Theatre
· BA (Hons) Physical Theatre
· FdA/BA Hons Stage Management and Technical Theatre

· MA/MFA Acting
· MA/MFA Acting (International)

· MA Filmmaking

· MA/MFA Theatre Directing
	15/36 

	
	
	

	Course discontinuation and suspension
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	The following courses should be discontinued with effect from October 2015:
School of Law

· BA Human Rights

· BA Human Rights (Including Foundation Year)

· BA Law and Human Rights

· BA Law and Human Rights (Including Foundation Year)

· MSc Human Rights and Research Methods

· LLM Internet Law


	15/37 

	Resolved
	The following course should be discontinued with effect from October 2015:

International Academy

· BA Literature and Myth (Including Foundation Year)
	15/38 

	
	
	

	FACULTY OF SCIENCE AND HEALTH (AQSC/15/9)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report from the Faculty Education Committee (Science and Health) held on 26 November 2014.
	15/39 

	
	
	

	Course discontinuation and suspension
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	The following courses should be discontinued with effect from October 2015:

Department of Mathematical Sciences
· MSc Statistics and Computer Science (MSC G30212)

· MSc Statistics and Data Analysis F/T (MSC G30312)

· MSc Statistics and Data Analysis P/T (MSC G30324)

· PG Diploma Statistics and Computer Science (DIP G30209)

· PG Diploma Statistics and Data Analysis (DIP G30309)

	15/40 


	Reported
	The Deputy Dean (Education) had approved the temporary suspension of the following courses with effect from academic year 2014-15:

	15/41 

	
	Department of Mathematical Science:

· MSc Statistics and Computer Science (MSC G30212)

· MSc Statistics and Data Analysis F/T (MSC G30312)

· MSc Statistics and Data Analysis P/T (MSC G30324)

· PG Diploma Statistics and Computer Science (DIP G30209)

· PG Diploma Statistics and Data Analysis (DIP G30309)


	15/42 

	
	School of Health and Human Sciences:

· BA Social and Community Development (L540)

· BA Social and Community Development (Including Placement Year) (L54A)

· BA Social and Community Development (including Year Abroad) (L54B)

· MSc Health Care Practice (End of Life Care) (MSC B701MO)

· PG Diploma Health Care Practice (End of Life Care) (DIP B701MO)

· PG Certificate Health Care Practice (End of Life Care) ( CER B701MO)

· MSc Health Care Practice (Long Term Conditions) (MSC B793MO)

· PG Diploma Health Care Practice (Long Term Conditions) (DIP B793MO)

· PG Certificate Health Care Practice (Long Term Conditions) (CER B793MO)

· MSc Health Care Practice (Mental Health) (MSC B791MO)

· PG Diploma Health Care Practice (Mental Health) (DIP B791MO)

· PG Certificate Health Care Practice (Mental Health) (CER B791MO)

· MSc Health Care Practice (Respiratory Care) (MSC B790MO)

· PG Diploma Health Care Practice (Respiratory Care) (DIP B790MO)

· PG Certificate Health Care Practice (Respiratory Care) (CER B790MO)

	15/43 

	Reported
	The Deputy Dean (Education) had approved the suspension of the following courses with effect from October 2015:

School of Biological Sciences:
· MSC Cardiac Rehabilitation (F/T) (B79012)

· MSC Cardiac Rehabilitation (P/T) (B79024)
	15/44 

	
	
	


	Approval of new courses for publicity purposes
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	The Executive Dean had approved the following courses for publicity purposes (Part 1) to be offered from October 2015:


	15/45 

	
	School of Computer Science and Electronic Engineering:
· BSc Data Science and Analytics (I1G3)
· BSc Data Science and Analytics (Including Placement Year) (I1GB)
· BSc Data Science and Analytics (Including Year Abroad) (I1GC)
· BSc Data Science and Analytics (Including Foundation Year) (I1GF)
· MSc Computer Games (F/T) (G61012)
· MSc Computer Games (P/T) (G61024)

	15/46 

	
	School of Health and Human Sciences:
· MSc Periodontology (A40036)

· Postgraduate Diploma Periodontology

This is an exit award for the Masters course.  Students will not be admitted directly on to this course

· MSc Advanced Periodontal Practice (A40136)

· Postgraduate Diploma Advanced Periodontal Practice
This is an exit award for the Masters course. Students will not be admitted directly on to this course


	15/47 

	
	Department of Mathematical Sciences:
· BSc Mathematics (Including Placement Year) (G101)
	15/48 

	
	
	

	Introduction of named exit awards
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	The Executive Dean approved the introduction of the following named Exit Award with immediate effect:

School of Health and Human Sciences:
· BSc Rehabilitation Studies

This is a named exit award for the BSc Occupational Therapy.  A variation to the Rules of Assessment related to this award had been sent to Senate via the Education Committee.
	15/49 

	
	
	

	FACULTY OF SOCIAL SCIENCES
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report from the Faculty Education Committee (Social Sciences) held on 26 November 2014 (AQSC/15/10).
	15/50 

	
	
	


	Approval of new courses and modules
	

	
	
	

	Department of Government
	

	Received
	Documentation relating to the introduction of a range of placement opportunities in the Department of Government (AQSC/15/11):
· Placement years on undergraduate courses
· Six-month placements on undergraduate courses
· A Placement-linked project module as an alternative to the undergraduate dissertation module
The documentation reflected changes made in response to AQSC comments (ref minutes AQSC/14/260-262).  The external academic report supporting the introduction of all three opportunities had also been received and circulated to members of AQSC in advance of the meeting.


	15/51 

	Reported
	At the meeting in October 2014, it was reported that members of AQSC had resolved that placement year courses should be approved with effect from October 2014, subject to the response to the conditions and recommendations set by AQSC being considered initially by the Deputy Dean (Education) (Social Sciences), before being submitted to the Chair and Deputy Chair of AQSC who would make a decision on behalf of AQSC.

	15/52 

	Reported
	The response to the conditions and recommendations had been received, and approved by the Chair and Deputy Chair of AQSC for placement years to be available for the following courses:

Department of Government

· BA International Relations (Including Placement Year)
· BA Politics (Including Placement Year)
· BA Elections, Public Opinions and Parties (Including Placement Year)
· BA Philosophy, Politics and Economics (Including Placement Year)
· BA Political Economics (Including Placement Year)
· BA Political Theory and Public Policy (Including Placement Year)
· BA Economics and Politics (Including Placement Year)
· BA Politics and Law (Including Placement Year)

· BA Politics with Human Rights (Including Placement Year)
· BA International Development (Including Placement Year)

Where courses were no longer admitting students for future academic years, the placement year courses had been approved for current students only, and would not be advertised to applicants.


	15/53 

	Reported
	At the meeting in October 2014, AQSC had confirmed their support for the initiatives being suggested in the Department, but agreed that more information was required before the six-month placements and the placement-linked project module could be approved.  The Department was required to respond to the queries raised by AQSC before final approval could be given.  Revised documentation, including the record of the Department’s response had been received (paper AQSC/15/11).

	15/54 

	Noted
	Members of AQSC noted that the Department proposed that students would only be able to take one of the following options during their undergraduate studies:  A placement year; a study abroad year; a six-month placement.  Students would be able to combine one of these options with the placement-linked module as long as the placements were distinct from each other.  Members of AQSC requested that the Department reconsider the rationale for not allowing students to undertake a six-month placement and a year abroad.

	15/55 

	Resolved
	The following courses were approved with effect from October 2015.  The courses would incorporate the new 60-credit six-month placement module (GV835) which would be offered as an alternative to the dissertation module.  These courses would be available for students to apply to transfer onto only, and would not be advertised for direct admission.  Approval was subject to the Chair and Deputy Chair’s approval of revised documentation in response to comments raised by AQSC, including the limitations on combining placement and year abroad opportunities as set out above.  Details of AQSC comments would be circulated to the department following the meeting.
Department of Government

· BA International Relations (Including Six-Month Placement)
· BA Politics (Including Six-Month Placement)
· BA Elections, Public Opinions and Parties (Including Six-Month Placement)
· BA Political Economics (Including Six-Month Placement)
· BA Political Theory and Public Policy (Including Six-Month Placement)
In line with standard Year Abroad and Placement Year courses, the intention was for students to be required to achieve a year mark of 53% for their first stage in order to be eligible to undertake the six-month placement.  A proposal for this requirement would be submitted to Education Committee for consideration and onward recommendation to Senate.


	15/56 

	Resolved
	The new 30-credit placement-linked project module (GV836) which would be offered as an alternative to the dissertation module was approved to be offered on the following existing courses with effect from October 2015.  Approval was subject to the Chair and Deputy Chair’s approval of revised documentation in response to comments raised by AQSC, including the limitations on combining placement and year abroad opportunities as set out above.  Details of AQSC comments would be circulated to the department following the meeting:

Department of Government

· BA International Relations

· BA Politics

· BA Elections, Public Opinions and Parties

· BA Philosophy, Politics and Economics

· BA Political Economics

· BA Political Theory and Public Policy

· BA Economics and Politics


	15/57 

	Noted
	The Department would be monitoring the implementation of these placement opportunities, including the areas raised by the external academic.  AQSC noted that the University’s approach to placement opportunities, including eligibility requirements, may need to be reviewed to ensure the full range of activities were supported and that requirements and regulations applied consistently across all courses.

	15/58 

	
	AQSC recognised the work undertaken by the Department in exploring placement and work-based learning opportunities, which would ease the process for other departments.  AQSC also noted the valuable contribution of the Faculty Education Managers towards the development of these placements.

	15/59 

	
	Mr Spencer, Vice-President (Education), Students' Union, would raise the fee for the six-month placement module in comparison with the placement year version with the Deputy Vice-Chancellor, as Chair of the Student Fees and Funding Group.
	15/60 

	
	
	

	Approval of new courses (Category 1)
	

	
	

	Reported
	The Executive Dean had approved the following course for publicity purposes (Part 1), and had also granted Part 2 Approval (Category 1) for the course to be introduced with effect from October 2015:
Essex Business School

· MSc Finance and Data Analytics
	15/61 

	
	
	

	Course discontinuation and suspension
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	The following courses should were discontinued with effect from October 2015.  The Deputy Dean (Education) had approved the temporary suspension of the courses pending the approval of their permanent discontinuation by Academic Quality and Standards Committee.

	15/62 

	
	Essex Business School
· BSc Business and Service Industry Management     

· BSc Marketing and Finance

· BSc Marketing and Finance (Including Year Abroad)   

· BSc Marketing and Human Resource Management 

· BSc Marketing and Human Resource Management  (Including Year Abroad)   

· BSc Marketing and Innovation

	15/63 

	
	Department of Government
· BA Politics and Law
· BA Politics and Law (Including Year Abroad)


	15/64 

	
	Department of Language and Linguistics
· BA Teaching English as a Foreign Language

	15/65 


	Reported
	The Deputy Dean (Education) had approved the temporary suspension of the following courses with effect from October 2015:


	15/66 

	
	Department of Government

· BA Law and Politics

· BA Law and Politics (Including Year Abroad)

	15/67 

	
	Department of Language and Linguistics:

· BA Teaching English as a Foreign Language

	15/68 

	Reported
	The Deputy Dean (Education) had approved the temporary suspension of the following courses with effect from October 2014:


	15/69 

	
	Essex Business School:

· MSc Social Entrepreneurship
	15/70 

	
	
	

	Change of course title
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	The Deputy Dean (Education) approved the following change of course titles with effect from October 2015:
Department of Language and Linguistics

· From: BA English Language and English Language Teaching
· To: BA English Language and Teaching English as a Foreign Language
· From: BA Modern Languages with Professional Skills

· To: BA Modern Languages with Film Production and Editing Skills
	15/71 

	
	
	

	PARTNERSHIPS EDUCATION COMMITTEE (AQSC/14/41)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report from the Partnerships Education Committee held on 12 November 2014.
	15/72 

	
	
	

	Course discontinuation and suspension
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	The following courses were discontinued from 2014/15:
South Essex College

· BA (Hons) Creative Writing for Media

· FdA Early Years and Childcare

· FdSc Construction Management
· FdSc Engineering (Electrical)

· FdSc Engineering (Mechanical)

· FdSc Internet Technology

· FdSc Network Technology

· DipHE Creative Writing for Media

· CertHE Creative Writing for Media
· CertHE Engineering (Electrical)

· CertHE Engineering (Mechanical)

· CertHE Professional Studies in Childcare and Education

· CertCE Business Studies

Writtle College

· BSc (Hons) Equine Science

· BSc (Hons) Equine Studies (Behaviour and Nutrition)

· DipHE Equine Science

· DipHE Equine Studies (Behaviour and Nutrition)

· DipHE Equine Studies (Behaviour and Welfare)


	15/73 

	Resolved
	The following courses were suspended for 2014/15:
Writtle College

· BA (Hons) Professional Floristry

· BSc (Hons) Equine Studies (Sport Horse Performance)
	15/74 

	
	
	

	New and amended course titles
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	The Associate Dean of Academic Partnerships had approved the following changes in course title with effect from September 2014:

	15/75 

	
	Colchester Institute

From:
· PGDip Management

To:

· PGDip Management Studies

South Essex College

From:
· BA (Hons) Interior Design

· DipHE Interior Design

· CertHE Interior Design

To:

· BA (Hons) Interior Design and 3D Design

· DipHE Interior Design and 3D Design

· CertHE Interior Design and 3D Design


	15/76 

	Reported
	The following course titles had been reported incorrectly to AQSC at its meeting in May 2014 following periodic review.  The correct course titles are detailed below:

Colchester Institute

Reported:
· BSc(Hons) Computer Solutions (Internet)–full and part-time
· BSc(Hons) Computer Solutions (Networks)–full and part-time
· FdSc Computer Solutions (Internet)–full and part-time
· FdSc Computer Solutions (Networks)–full and part-time
· CertHE Computer Solutions–part-time
Correct titles:

· BSc (Hons) Computing Solutions (Internet)–full and part-time
· BSc (Hons) Computing Solutions (Networks)–full and part-time
· FdSc Computing Solutions (Internet)–full and part-time
· FdSc Computing Solutions (Networks)–full and part-time
· CertHE Computing Solutions–part-time
	15/77 

	
	
	

	Response to validation and review conditions and recommendations
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	The responses to conditions and recommendations had been considered and approved by the Dean or Associate Dean of Academic Partnerships for the following courses:
Colchester Institute

Validation event – new course approvals
· MA Music

· BA (Hons) Music

· BA (Hons) Music Education

· DipHE Music Education

· CertHE Music Education
	15/78 

	
	
	

	Partnership with the Tavistock and Portman NHS Foundation Trust
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	The Dean of Academic Partnerships reported on the future of the partnership with the Tavistock and Portman NHS Foundation Trust.  The existing partnership would be expanded and the formal process of University of Essex course validations would commence in the spring term of 2014/15.  The validation process and the period over which courses would be approved was under discussion.
	15/79 

	
	
	

	THEMES ARISING FROM EXTERNAL EXAMINER REPORTS (UNDERGRADUATE) (AQSC/15/13)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A summary of key issues which emerged from external examiner reports for 2013-14.  Deputy Deans (Education) and the Deans of Academic Partnerships had provided written reports on themes arising in each faculty and across partner institutions.  The Academic Standards and Partnerships Office had also carried out a review and collated the outcome with the Deans’ overviews.

	15/80 

	
	Areas of good practice
	

	Reported
	Areas of good practice had been identified across all faculties, falling broadly into five categories:  (1) Standards in comparison with other HEIs, national reference points and PSRB requirements; (2) Teaching, learning and assessment; (3) Employability initiatives; (4) Effective quality assurance procedures; and (5) Support for students.

	15/81 

	
	Courses and modules across all faculties and partners compared very favourably with external reference points.  External Examiners commented that courses and modules were diverse, innovative, challenging, engaging, and provided a good grounding for future careers and study.

	15/82 

	
	Strengths included “Feed forward” assessment feedback; the use of electronic submission; use of assignment coversheets which enhance student academic integrity and scholarship; standards of marking and moderation; and high numbers of high degree classification and strong progression.  External Examiners noted innovative, research-led teaching and learning strategies.

	15/83 

	
	Partner institutions were noted for their widespread integration of employability skills within curriculum design.  External Examiners were positive where departments offered placements and employability modules.


	15/84 

	
	Positive comments were received across the University and its partners on the operation of Exam Boards; assessment procedures; transparency in process; and the application of the Framework for Higher Education Qualifications.  Overall, External Examiners were particularly complimentary about the support they received from administrative and academic staff in preparation for their role.


	15/85 

	
	Reports highlighted high levels of support for students from the classroom to the Exam Board.

	15/86 

	
	Enhancements
	

	Noted
	Departments would be reminded by the Deputy Deans (Education) that prizes could be awarded for improvement as well as outstanding performance.

	15/87 

	Resolved
	Registry would be asked to circulate guidance on the process for introducing new prize titles.

	15/88 

	Reported
	While the majority of External Examiners were positive about the sensitive handling of extenuating circumstances by Boards of Examiners, queries had been raised across all three faculties over the level of information discussed, the actions taken, and the role of the Board compared to the Pre-Board.

	15/89 

	Noted
	AQSC highlighted the importance of the role of the Chair in explaining how extenuating circumstances should be dealt with, and that the Exam Board made the final decision, taking into account the recommendation from the Pre-Board.  The Chair and secretary also played a key role in ensuring consistency and alignment with policy across the University, and that Exam Boards were provided with the amount of information required on each case to make an informed decision, while remaining respectful of the anonymity of the students involved.

	15/90 

	Resolved
	The Registry would be asked to review the guidance for Exam Boards, Chairs and Secretaries on extenuating circumstances in liaison with the Deputy Deans (Education) and Deans of Academic Partnerships.

	15/91 

	Reported
	There was some variation in the volume and nature of information that External Examiners were provided with, including course and module data (student performance, retention, and progression), transparency of moderation, and resolution of discrepancy in marks.  There was no indication that External Examiners felt that moderation and resolution of marks were not taking place appropriately.  External Examiners were sent the ARC report which would comment on course and module data, although this would relate to the academic year preceding their report.  The Deans of Academic Partnerships reported that while some External Examiners would like more time to review the information they were provided with, they were satisfied with the data they were sent, and highlighted the availability of coursework electronically, and the clarity of information on decision making and student achievement.


	15/92 

	Resolved
	Deputy Deans (Education) would ask departments to liaise with their External Examiners over the information they would find useful, and to consider how they can provide External Examiners with this supporting information.


	15/93 

	Resolved
	Registry would be asked to review the guidance they provide on how departments can extract module-level data.


	15/94 

	Reported
	Overall, External Examiners were content that their comments had been responded to.  However, there was a need to clarify how the University responded to queries or concerns over institution-wide issues.


	15/95 

	Recommended to Education Committee
	It was recommended that the PVC (Education), in liaison with the relevant Deputy Dean (Education), should respond to External Examiners where institution-wide issues are raised.


	15/96 

	Reported
	External Examiners queried a number of the University’s assessment regulations, including:

· eligibility for work-based learning/placement years (both the requirement to achieve 53% in the first stage, and to pass all second stage modules at first attempt)

· the x9 rule which dictated how borderline marks were moderated

· level 5 modules taken during the final stage of a degree


	15/97 

	Noted
	Members of AQSC were keen to remove any unnecessary barriers to students benefitting from the opportunity to embark on a year abroad or placement year.  It was agreed it was timely to review these requirements in light of experience over the last academic year where students had been prevented from taking a year abroad or placement year, and to ensure the regulations reflected the range of work-based and placement learning that was being developed.  

	15/98 

	Resolved
	The Chair of AQSC would liaise with the PVC (Education), Study Abroad Office, Registry and ASPO with a view to submitting a paper during this academic year to Education Committee for consideration.


	15/99 

	Noted
	AQSC supported the continuation of reviewing x9 module marks, noting that these reviews were of individual units of assessment, and not of the overall module mark alone.

	15/100 

	Recommended to Education Committee
	It was recommended that Education Committee consider whether to pursue the extension of the x9 policy to postgraduate taught students and to level 4 undergraduate modules.


	15/101 

	Noted
	Embedding level 5 modules into the final stage of degrees provided a wider range of options for students.  However, this could limit the number of level 6 modules students took, therefore increasing the risk of not passing the required number of level 6 credits under the Rules of Assessment.  This issue was alleviated in some modules by adapting the outcomes and assessment to create a level 6 version of the level 5 module.


	15/102 

	Recommended to Education Committee
	It was recommended that Education Committee considered whether to initiate a review of the inclusion of level 5 modules in the final stage of undergraduate degrees.
	15/103 

	
	
	


	ANNUAL REVIEW OF COURSES (UNDERGRADUATE) (AQSC/15/14-17)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A summary of Faculty undergraduate Annual Review of Course reports reflecting on the academic year 2013-14.

	15/104 

	Reported
	The summary reports produced by the Deputy Deans (Education) provided detail of areas of good practice and areas highlighted for improvement referred to AQSC for discussion and review. The ASPO overview report provided a commentary on quality assurance and enhancement processes within departments; plus a note on the thematic review of employability within the ARC.  Partner institution ARCs were submitted later in the autumn term, and institutional-level reports were submitted in the spring term.  Overviews for partners would therefore be carried out once these had been received.

	15/105 

	
	ARCs showed that overall, ARC reports acted as a trigger for quality assurance and enhancement activity, particularly through its status as a review rather than a dynamic document.  ARCs were also used to inform improvements and briefings by the Academic Standards and Partnerships Office, for example to enhance communications with External Examiners in response to their reports.


	15/106 

	
	The reports reflected the positive engagement across the University in relation to the employability strategy, showing employability to be a significant element of both course design and delivery.


	15/107 

	
	The Faculty of Humanities overview highlighted good NSS scores, increased proportions of good degrees, and improved DLHE results.  Efforts had also been made to improve the quality of feedback to students, and to ensure students were aware of what was expected of them and how to improve their work in future.


	15/108 

	
	The Faculty of Science and Health overview highlighted good practice in relation to recruitment, efforts to improve the number of good degrees, and to support for students to fulfil their potential.

	15/109 

	
	The Faculty of Social Sciences overview highlighted good practice relating to student placements, innovative and diverse teaching methods, re-sit support for first-year students, involvement of ambassadors and frontrunners in recruitment activities, enhanced welcome-week events, and increased use of reflective groups.

	15/110 

	
	In response to student survey results there was ongoing monitoring of activities to improve academic support, assessment and feedback, learning resources and organisation.  Departments continued to review tariff data, and to support student progression and retention, recognising the importance of maintaining and improving results at a time of increased student numbers.

	15/111 

	Noted
	The University’s approach to anonymous marking was discussed by AQSC, and whether a more consistent approach would be preferable to departments choosing whether to mark anonymously or not.  It was recognised that the decision would be determined by the needs of the course.  The issue had been discussed at a recent student representative conference, and there had been mixed views as to which systems would be best, with the benefits of both systems being acknowledged.  Mr Spencer, Vice-President (Education), Students' Union, was invited to seek further feedback from students.
	15/112 

	
	It was noted that a review could be beneficial of whether online material should be available only on Moodle (closing the Online Resource Bank) to avoid students having to search in multiple locations.

	15/113 

	
	Analysis would be carried out of postgraduate research Annual Review of Courses and of Reviews for partner institutions.  Once all reviews had been completed, consideration would be given to any thematic elements for inclusion in the next year of ARC reports.
	15/114 

	
	
	

	PLACEMENT MODULE SK701 (AQSC/15/18)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A proposal to introduce a new 120-credit placement year module (SK701) which could be adopted by all departments if they wished to, and would allow students to undertake a placement year where a placement year version did not already exist.

	15/115 

	Reported
	The proposal had been considered by Faculty Education Committees in November 2014, and amended in response to their comments before submission to AQSC.

	15/116 

	
	The module was designed to be embedded within an existing degree that did not have a placement year version, and would provide the students with a degree title that recognised the placement year.  Students would be required to find the placement themselves, drawing on the support from the University if required.

	15/117 

	
	Subject to AQSC approval, departments would be required to seek Executive Dean (category 1) approval of course titles with the addition of ‘(Including Placement Year’).  These courses would not be advertised for direct admission, but students would be required to request a course transfer.  Departments would be responsible for discussing the placement with students, and for guiding them through the standard course change approval process.

	15/118 

	
	AQSC noted minor amendments and clarifications:
· the placement year would be classed as a level six module, and available as stage three of a four year course
· to pass, students needed to pass the overall module aggregate and did not need to pass each unit of assessment
· Rules of Assessment would align with the standard Rules for courses with placement years, including for reassessment
· the required length of the placement should give an indication of the minimum number of hours as well as the number of weeks

· weighting of units of assessment to be consistent across all documentation


	15/119 

	
	AQSC discussed the University’s regulations relating to work-based learning and placement years, particularly the minimum stage one mark of 53%, and the need to pass all second year modules at first attempt.  These had also emerged as a theme for discussion from External Examiner reports.  Members of AQSC were supportive of a review of these requirements, to consider how best to provide students with access to the widest range of opportunities, and to remove any unnecessary barriers.  For the placement year module SK701, it would be important for students to be made aware of any specific requirements at every stage as they students would be transferring to the course from the course they registered for.

	15/120 

	Resolved
	The Chair would liaise with the PVC (Education), Registry, Essex Abroad Team and ASPO over the potential review of the assessment regulations for placement year and study abroad courses, with a view to a paper being submitted to Education Committee.


	15/121 

	Resolved
	The placement year module SK701 was approved for introduction with effect from October 2015, subject to the Chair and Deputy Chair’s approval of the amendments as referred to above.
	15/122 

	
	
	

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
	

	
	
	

	None
	
	15/123 

	
	
	

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	The date of the next meeting was Wednesday 11 March 2015.
	15/124 


Liz Laws
Senior Academic Standards and Partnerships Manager
January 2015

